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David H. Wright 
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111 N. Hope Street 
Los Angeles, CA 90012 

UTILITY PERMITS AND MOU 

Dear Mr. Wright, 

Thank you for your letter titled “Proposal to Assist with the Los Angeles Department of Water 
and Power’s (LADWP) Objectives” regarding our March 28, 2018 meeting in which we 
discussed various initiatives regarding LADWP’s work within the Public Right-of-Way, and The 
Bureau of Engineering (BOE) and Bureau of Contract Administration’s (BCA) roles with plan 
review and inspection, respectively.  The Bureau of Engineering is strongly committed to 
continuous process improvement and has implemented many changes related to suggestions 
by the LADWP in recent years.  We look forward to working with you to continue to identify 
areas for process improvements within our departments. I think that our prior executive meeting 
was very productive, and I propose another such meeting in January. 

I would also like to highlight what we see as the most important issue at the current time.  As 
you are aware the BOE and LADWP currently operate under a Memorandum of Understanding 
(MOU) that contains certain funding provisions and efficiency items for utility relocations.  This 
MOU is nearing its term and therefore we believe that regular meetings should be established to 
begin crafting the replacement MOU.   

Additionally, both departments currently operate under a signed partnership plan which includes 
a number of efficiency items and meet regularly with the Mayor’s Office to discuss progress.  I 
propose that the Partnership plan be used as the formal mechanism to document and track 
efficiency items between our Departments and that it be included by reference rather than listing 
items individually in the successor MOU.  The Bureau of Engineering will prepare a draft of the 
proposed successor MOU and provide it to LADWP to initiate the process. 
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Following is a status update on the efficiency items that were mentioned in your letter.  Some 
are fully resolved in accordance with the LADWP request, others were resolved as closely as 
feasible and there are a few that continue to be evaluated and implemented as a part of our 
partnership plan. 

Trench Restoration 

• Workshop with BOE and LADWP to discuss the permit application process and
standards was held on June 28th with 47 people in attendance.

• LADWP Offer to provide 10-Year warranty in return for a waiver from the requirement to
provide compacted base above slurry backfill is acknowledged and accepted.

• LADWP request for straight cuts, with no T-Cuts, above slurry backfill is allowed per
Standard Plan S-477-1 provided undercutting of the adjacent asphalt is avoided.

• LADWP proposal for a Street Survey Program will be accomplished via newly budgeted
positions in the BOE and BCA for a utility warranty inspection program.

• LADWP request to eliminate the need for dowels in concrete streets is currently under
evaluation.  It is worth noting that the revised Street Damage Restoration Fee ordinance
language requires full slab replacement for all cuts in concrete streets.  Dowels will not
be required when replacing a full concrete slab, so this issue may become less critical.
BOE has also worked with City officials to come to a common understanding that slabs
will be defined as an area of concrete surrounded by joints up to a designated maximum
size to avoid a situation where you might be required to replace overly large areas.

Shoring Reinforcement 

• LADWP’s request to design shoring to meet safety and Caltrans standards to depths of
20 feet cannot be granted in its entirety due to a need to protect the integrity of the
streets and not just worker safety, but after much discussion we have decided to double
our allowed deflection from 0.5” to 1.0”, except for limited cases where critical utilities
exist near the excavation.

• LADWP’s subsequent verbal request for relief from deflection limits on trench plates has
been granted and implemented.

Substructure Certification 

• LADWP’s request to self-certify structures is still in consideration but after thinking
through the concept further we are not sure that it will make sense from a City efficiency
perspective, largely because many structures used by LADWP are also used by other
utility companies, and therefore the City will end up performing two reviews.  Currently
we have no backlog in reviewing structures and generally turn around submittals in 10
days or less.  Our Design Standards group will provide the standards that we use to your
staff should you desire for us to continue to consider this option.
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• LADWP’s request to eliminate approval expirations has been granted.  Our process is
now that structures will be scheduled for periodic reviews but will not expire and would
only lose approval status in the off chance that something has changed causing the
structure to no longer meet approval criteria.  In such case we would grandfather
structures for projects in process.

Permitting 

• LADWP’s request to continue to be able to self-enter and obtain consent permits is not
necessary at the current time because that ability has not been discontinued.

• LADWP’s comment regarding cumulative time to obtain a permit was analyzed and a
process change was identified to reduce time to issuance.  Applications are now
reviewed in order by the cumulative time they have been with BOE for review to avoid
long cumulative issuance times in cases where multiple review iterations occur.  BOE is
meeting all metric goals for utility permit review turnaround time as can be viewed in our
dashboard.

• A monthly meeting between LADWP and BOE has been re-established.  BOE proposes
to add a periodic meeting at the executive level to supplement those meetings.

Other Items 

• There are many other improvements that BOE has been working on that were not
referenced in the June 8 letter.  Many of these are tracked in regular meetings to discuss
the partnership plan in coordination with the Mayor’s Office.

BOE Requests 

In addition to the update on items requested by LADWP, the Bureau of Engineering also has a 
few items that we request assistance from LADWP on: 

• Obtain Permits and request inspection before starting work for all non-emergency work
prior to starting construction, including non-emergency leaks.

• Apply for permits within one business day of starting construction on emergency work.

• Request final inspection after completion of work.

• Work cooperatively with BOE to move structures out of the primary path of travel in
sidewalks wherever feasible.

• Continue to monitor and check for accuracy applications submitted by LADWP under the
consent program to improve the quality of self-entered permit applications.

• Continue to work with BOE to provide recommendations in the development of a new
web based application to be used for utility permit applications.
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Thank you again for your partnership in jointly implementing improvements to benefit the 
residents of the City of Los Angeles.  If you have any questions or would like to discuss further, 
please do not hesitate to call me at (213) 485-4935 or Deputy City Engineer Ted Allen at (213) 
485-4915.   

Sincerely, 

Gary Lee Moore, P.E. 
City Engineer  

cc: Marty Adams, Los Angeles Department of Water and Power 
Ted Allen, Bureau of Engineering 

File: Q:\GLM\City Engineer\GLM Signed Documents\2018 Documents\18-10-22 LADWP Letter.pdf 

Attachment 

Electronically signed by 21866 on 10/23/2018 at 8:50:46 AM














